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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

John Crescimbeni, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, August 11, 2010
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on August 11, 2010, at 9:04 a.m., in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni.

In attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni, Bill Bishop and Michael Corrigan; Commissioners Lane Burnett, Gary Anderson, Fred J. Engness, Edward J. Fleming, Richard E. Hartley, Scott Shine, Penny Thompson; Commissioners Caryn E. Carreiro and Stephen C. Swann were excused; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Kristina Nelson, Assistant General Counsel; Sheronda Davis, Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistants; Nathan Rezeau,  Chief, Waterfront Management; Ralph Hodges, Sierra Club; Captain Mike Getchell, Jax Marine Transportation Exchange; Scott Skinner, JaxPort; Paige Johnston, Rogers Towers; Derek Busby, St. Johns River Water Management District; John Nooney; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The minutes for the July 8, 2010 meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission were approved.

The first item on the agenda was a presentation by Jody McDaniel of the  Planning & Development Department that apprised the Commission on the nature and status of Florida Inland Navigation District grants.  Ms. McDaniel reviewed the various projects currently underway in Duval County and projects that were completed this past year. Projects included: Joe Carlucci Boat Ramp (additional trailer parking lot and shoreline stabilization); Sister’s Creek Floating Dock and Pump-out station; Michael Scanlon Boat Ramp restroom replacement; Harbor View Boat Ramp (construction of restroom); Trout River Bridge (renovating bridge structure); Alimacani Shoreline Stabilization (to stabilize shoreline); Mandarin Park (construction of boat parking expansion); Arlington River Dredge (design & permitting); Jax Zoo dock extension (design & permitting); Palms Fish Camp Parking (added 15 boat trailer parking spaces); Metro Park  (added electric and water pedestals to marina); Sisters Creek Canoe launch (construction of canoe/kayak launch at west end of fishing pier).  Ms. McDaniel explained the application process and impending deadlines for future applications for projects under consideration.
On Pending Legislation, the Commission heard Edward D. Lukacovic, Planning Department, explain Ordinance 2010-588, a land use amendment for a parcel located at 10967 New Kings Road, in Council District 8.  The parcel abuts the Trout River.  The proposed use of the property is for commercial purposes.  The applicant, Attorney Paige Johnston, also explained the project.
Council Member Bishop explained why the Waterways Commission was getting land use amendment legislation for consideration.  It was a procedure initiated when he previously chaired the Commission (2007-2008).  He felt that the Commission should review and make a recommendation on land use amendments that impacted waterways.
The Chair inquired as to why a companion ordinance, Ordinance 2010-584, had not been forwarded to the Commission for review.  The ordinance is a land use amendment for a parcel located at 9069 & 9109 San Jose Boulevard, in Council District 5.  Mr. Lukacovic indicated that it was his understanding that the Council President requested that the bill not be forwarded to the Waterways Commission.  Commissioners Hartley, Bishop and Engness commented on the matter.
Since there was no Planning Department report on 2010-588, the Chair wondered if putting off a vote on the bill would be a problem.  The Planning Department explained the timetable involved in having the legislation move along in the Planning Commission and the Council.  Council Member Bishop recommended deferral.  Council Member Corrigan suggested that the Commission could act on the measure because the Planning Department’s impending report will not have any additional information on the impact on waterways in the project that the documentation in front of the Commission was adequate enough to vote on a recommendation.  On a motion by Council Member Bishop, the Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2010-588, on the condition that the Planning Department approves the project.
Dr. Quinton White provided the Commission with the monthly St. Johns River Status Report (Water Quality).  He noted that the new Jacksonville University Marine Science Center is now open and that the dedication ceremonies will be on September 24th.

Dr. White reviewed developments over the summer that included the algae bloom that started in April and was linked to the fish kill in the river.  The kill resulted from toxins produced by the dying algae bloom.  Though the algae bloom has subsided, in its wake, conditions produced the foam that we see on the river.  The foam resulted from the breakdown of the algae bloom and dead fish.  Dr. White noted that we could see algae bloom coming back in the autumn, that the high amount of nutrients in the river, prolonged hot weather and a high volume of salinity in the river could trigger another bloom.  If the weather becomes stormy, the likelihood of bloom diminishes.
Dr. White indicated that we are seeing an increased number of dolphin fatalities and it appears that as the dolphins enter fresh water bodies, they encounter toxins in the fresh water.  Observation of dolphins will be a part of the monthly aerial monitoring of manatees.

On the Gulf oil spill, Dr. White noted that while the oil visibility might be gone, the oil is still there.  The dispersants used in containment efforts have dispersed the oil.  The oil is still in the system and is caught up in the food chain.  (In response to a question from Commissioner Thompson on whether or not he would eat Gulf seafood, Dr. White said that he would have no problem eating seafood from Gulf waters on the Florida coast).
Dr. White said that he is working with the Administration and various entities on revising the Manatee Protection Plan.

Dr. Gerard Pinto announced that there had been no flights recently, though there was one manatee death reported in the IntraCoastal Waterway near Wonderwood.  The cause of the death is undetermined.  Previously, there were two watercraft-related fatalities, one on May 19th in the St. Johns River near Mayport, and another on May 25th, in the river, toward Mayport.
In New Business, Commissioner Burnett raised questions about pollutants in the river.

Specifically, he referenced a recent newspaper article (Florida Times-Union) that reported on pollutants that were put into the river in the Sanford area where the river forms, pollutants that subsequently move from the upper and middle basin to the lower river basin which constitutes Duval County.  He wanted to know if there were any bodies similar to the Waterways Commission in those jurisdictions in the upper and middle river basins that monitor toxins in the river.  In his response, Dr. White noted a more recent article in the Times-Union that referenced Georgia-Pacific’s plans in constructing a pipeline that would disperse effluent from its Palatka paper mill plant into the St. Johns River and the potential of sending toxins in our direction.
In Old Business, the Chair asked Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson and Waterfront Chief Nathan Rezeau to address the issue of Ortega River moorings  that were raised at the previous Waterways Commission meeting.   Ms. Nelson provided the Commission information on the background of the moorings question that emanated from Dr. Paul Crum’s  June 27th letter and follow-up July 7th e-mail to the Commissioners, staff and others that raised his concerns about the increasing number of vessels moored in the Ortega River between the Ortega River Bridge (Grand Avenue) and the Roosevelt Bridge (Highway 17).  To Dr. Crum’s knowledge, many of the boats were neither registered nor occupied and  represented a potential disaster in the event of a big storm.    Ms. Nelson described the work that she and Waterways Coordinator, Captain Jim Suber, did in researching the issue of mooring fields.  She indicated that until we have a mooring field in place, we cannot regulate those vessels cited by Dr. Crum, particularly if those vessels are not in the river’s channel.  She cited legislation enacted in Tallahassee that created pilot programs for mooring fields at various jurisdictions around the State.   
Waterfront Management Chief Nathan Rezeau shared the research that he had done in response to the Chair’s request at the July Commission meeting on whether Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND) funds could be used to fund the design and construction of vessel mooring fields for public use.  He reported that FIND would and has provided funding for mooring fields and cited the examples of Miami, Martin County, City of South Daytona, City of Port Orange and the City of Titusville as jurisdictions that have constructed mooring fields or that have current applications before FIND for mooring fields.

Captain Suber said that we needed to do three things: designate a mooring field; come up with navigational aids to identify the channel and determine the river’s depth; and to enact an ordinance to make the area a safety zone.  In response to a question by Commissioner Burnett, Captain Suber explained the difference between a mooring field and a safety zone.

The Chair asked that Kristina Nelson, Nathan Rezeau and Captain Suber meet with Lisa Rinaman of the Mayor’s Office to discuss and examine options regarding mooring fields and safety zones, to assess how existing mooring fields and safety zones are working and to come back before the Commission with a presentation on the matter.
In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney shared his thoughts on the potential of the Shipyards for public piers.  Derek Busby of the St. Johns River Water Management District responded to the questions that Commissioner Burnett had raised concerning nutrients in the upper and middle basins of the St. Johns River and the efforts of various entities to reach acceptable TMDLs (total maximum daily loads).

There being no further items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 10:43 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (940) 630-1729
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